
STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES
Date: 

October 19, 2017
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street


Room 302
Baltimore, MD 21202
Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Michael Bowersox, Board Member
Richard J. Small, Board Member
Gregory Schott, Board Member
Joseph Radtka, Board Member
Richard Bowers, Board Member
Absent: 
Keith Horton, Board Member
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

Robin Bailey, Executive Director
Sloane Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General  
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Diane Kastner, MDPHCC
Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner, PE, LLC 
Nicholas Cummings, Plumbers & Steamfitters 
CALL TO ORDER: 
Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:40 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 
Upon Mr. Radtka Motion, and Mr. Small second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda with corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on September 17, 2017. Upon Mr.  Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, and the Board unanimously approved the minutes without corrections. 
The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session Meeting held on September 17, 2017. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, and the Board unanimously approved the minutes with corrections. 
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS
Mr. Schott presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
Investigation 


Closed 

Pre-Charge
 

 
Plum-170082 (Re-Open) 
Plum-170081
Plum-170085
Plum-180003


Plum-180018
Plum-180004
Plum-180010
Plum-180020

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.  
CONTINUING EDUCATION COMMITTEE
Mr. Bowers’ stated to the Board that he spoke with Ms. Bailey to have a separate e-mail sent to her with an update for inspector records. Mr. Bowers’ had no further information to offer.               
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for September, 2017: 
            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	3
	2
	1
	67%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	29
	9
	20
	31%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	1
	0
	1
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	12
	4
	8
	33%

	                              TOTAL
	44
	15
	29
	34%


Ms. Bailey reported that 44 candidates were tested in September, 15 passed, failed with a 34% passing rate. Since January 2017, the passing rate is 32%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 35%.  There are currently 13,063 active licensees. 
OLD BUSINESS
a. No Lead Saddles
Mr. Kastner stated to the Board that he was following up with an e-mail sent by a consumer regarding no lead saddles. Counsel suggested the Board send a letter to the consumer to file a complaint with the Plumbing Board.  She advised the Board to refer further discussion of this topic to the Complaint Committee.       
b. BGE Home Products and Services 
Ms. Bailey stated that Mr. Bowersox provided correspondence regarding BGE Home Products and Services, LLC advertisement offering a locked in fixed rate as a gas supplier.  The information provided states that they are not a regulated company. Counsel informed the Board that the Maryland Public Service Commission maintains a list of approved suppliers who provide gas services in the State, on its website, which includes BGE Home. She suggested consulting with the Public Service Commission for utility requirements to provide such services in Maryland. Mr. Bowersox inquired why BGE started this separate company. Counsel suggested that there may have been some restrictions for gas suppliers at that time. Mr. Small inquired whether there was a conflict of interest. Counsel stated that a conflict of interest may have been the initial reason resulting in the creation of a separate entity. BGE Home Products and Services, LLC is not the same as BGE and is separate entity from BGE Homes.     
c. Underground Utilities 
Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that Mr. Bowersox had raised some concern over new residential construction as it pertains to underground utilities on the house side of the sidewalk at the previous meeting.  She informed the Board that the concerns raised would require the legislative change.  She stated that a concept paper would have had to been drafted in July, 2017 to address these issues in the upcoming 2018 legislative session as a Departmental bill.  She suggested that a concept paper could possibly be drafted if the Board wishes to move in this direction for the 2019 legislative session. Mr. Bowersox stated that he will provide additional information prior to the next scheduled meeting.  The Board agreed to table this topic to the next scheduled meeting.   
d. Gas Training Policy
Mr. Kastner stated that Mr. Schott and Mr. Radtka had previously agreed to serve on the Committee to provide the Board with information regarding a gas training policy. They have been working diligently to provide this information. However, it will take a few months to discuss further.  He had requested to keep this topic on the agenda. Ms. Bailey referred to Ms. Meyers to ensure this topic remains on the agenda moving forward.   
NEW BUSINESS
a.  MPMIA December Meeting 
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received by Larry Schuyler dated October 2, 2017 regarding the Maryland Plumbing and Mechanical Inspector’s Association (MPMIA) December meeting. Mr. Schuyler has extended an invitation to the Board to attend the December 13, 2017 held at the VFW Post 7464 Grasonville, MD. Mr. Kastner suggested to the Board to RSVP Ms. Bailey to attend this event. Mr. Schott, Mr. Bowers, and Mr. Radtka agreed to attend this event.  Counsel stated that if there will be a quorum in attendance, then Ms. Bailey would need to disclose this event by posting it on the Board website. Ms. Bailey requested to the Board to RSVP for the event via e-mail at: robin.bailey@maryland.gov prior to the next scheduled meeting.       
CORRESPONDENCE
a. MOSH Training 
Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Mr. Schott, Chief Inspector, Harford County    dated October 2, 2017 requesting approval of 4.0 hours of Bloodborne Pathogens training for himself and Mike Turner. The training was given by the Division of Labor and Industry (DLI), Maryland Occupational Safety and Health (MOSH) on September 28, 2017. After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to approve the training. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Smalls’ second, the Board unanimously voted to approve Mr. Schott and Mr. Turner for 4.0 CEU’s of Bloodborne Pathogens training given by DLI/MOSH on September 28, 2017.           
b. Backflow Cross Connection Instructor
Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Timothy Haley, Plumbers and Gas Fitters UA Local 5, Training Facility, requesting approval of Mark Uzarowksi as a certified backflow cross connection instructor.  Mr. Uzarowski is ASSE certified and a Journey/Plumber Gas Fitter expires April 22, 2018.  Mr. Kastner stated that an instructor must be either a Journey or Master Plumber. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve Mr. Uzarowski as a certified backflow cross connection instructor for Plumbers and Gas Fitters UA, Local 5.     
c. LP Certification
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was sent to Kathleen Lange of Washington County government, Plumbing/HVACR Board dated October 3, 2017, from John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Occupational and Professional licensing in response to a question pertaining to LP gas certification. It is the Board’s position that as Master Natural Gas Fitters receive their training in all gas applications (natural, LP, medical, etc.), that a licensed master natural gas fitter are not required to obtain a propane gas fitter certification to provide such services.  It has always been the Board’s policy that licensed Master Natural Gas Fitters does not require the propane gas fitter certification.            
d.  Appliances and Water Heaters  
Ms. Bailey stated correspondence was received by Deb Stull, Office Manager, Chimney Company dated October 10, 2017 inquiring what type(s) of licenses are required to do work on gas appliances such as furnaces, water heaters, including flues (venting) to those appliances. Mr. Kastner stated that an individual must have a HVACR license, and may also be required to hold a Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license.  MHIC, HVACR and/or Master Plumber/Gas Fitter, Master Natural Gas Fitter licenses require a permit to do this type of work.  Business Occupations and Professions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §12-601 for Plumbing and Business Regulation Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §9A-501 for HVACR both state that an individual may not provide or offer to provide services without an appropriate license.  The definition of providing services are defined in §12-101(m), (n), and (o) for Plumbing and §9A-101(r) for HVACR. 
Mr. Bowersox inquired whether a permit is required to service a fan motor. Mr. Radtka stated that an individual is required to have a HVACR license and there is no permit required for service.  If a licensee is replacing a furnace, then the individual will be required to pull a permit.  It also depends on the local jurisdiction. A plumber/gas fitter or gas fitter can install a gas furnace. Counsel advised the Board to inform Ms. Stull that a state license is required and would cover only local jurisdictions in which State Plumbing Board has authority, and to explain that the Maryland State Board of Plumbing does not have local jurisdiction over WSSC and Baltimore County. Mr. Radtka also suggested for Ms. Stull to check with her local jurisdiction.
e. Propane Gas Pennsylvania 
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received by Robert Michel on October 2, 2017 inquiring what type of license or certification he needs to install propane.  He had been doing this type of working since 2004 and was recently told by Baltimore County that he needed his plumber/gas fitters or gas fitters license to perform this type of work. Mr. Michel has been in the field for many years. He has held licenses in thirteen (13) different counties and certifications. Recently, he had pulled a permit and was contacted by Mr. Schott on an issue. He requires clarification on what type of licenses are required to perform this type of work.  Mr. Schott stated that he is registered with State as a Propane Gas Fitter and holds a WSSC Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license. Mr. Tom Buckley, WSSC Inspector, confirmed that he has a current WSSC Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license. Currently, he only has his LP Certification with the State Board.  Mr. Radtka stated that he should reciprocate his WSSC license to Maryland and also suggested that he apply to reciprocate his Delaware HVACR license to the Maryland HVACR Board since he needs a Masters license in HVACR to qualify for the Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license. Mr. Radtka inquired to Mr. Wagner whether Baltimore County reciprocates gas licenses. Mr. Wagner confirmed that Baltimore County does reciprocate gas licenses. Mr. Schott suggested that he apply to reciprocate to Baltimore County and has the option to take the State test to obtain a gas license. Otherwise, he may reciprocate his WSSC Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license to Maryland. Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to advise Mr. Michel to reciprocate his WSSC Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license to Maryland and recommend that he apply to reciprocate his Delaware HVACR license to the Maryland HVACR Board. Also, he may apply to Baltimore County to reciprocate his Master Natural Gas Fitter’s license.  Mr. Kastner stated that Mr. Michel should be informed that Baltimore County is not within the Boards local jurisdiction.    
COUNSEL’S REPORT
There was no Counsel’s Report to offer. 
CHAIR’S REPORT 
There was no Chair’s Report to offer.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Ms. Bailey stated that she was glad to have Mr. Bowers back to the Board. She informed the Board that Mr. Horton was recently admitted to the hospital. She wishes him a speedy recovery. There was no Executive Director’s Report to offer.      
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The Board did not convene in Executive Session. 
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 11:21 a.m.
_________________________



__________________________
Chair, Michael Kastner 
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